CITY OF ELSBERRY

REGULAR SESSION 

FEBRUARY 13, 2018
ELSBERRY CITY HALL

The Board of Aldermen of the City of Elsberry met on the evening of the above date at Elsberry City Hall, 6:30 pm.  Mayor Steve Wilch presided over the meeting.  Present were Alderman Rockwell, Alderman Short, Alderman Harper, Alderman Hartley, Alderman Kindred, City Clerk Sue Hogarth, City Collector Katie Harper and City Treasurer Tammy Sharpe.  Also present were Brian Hemmer and Tony Sneed of Alliance Water Resources, City Attorney Rob Guinness, Brian Marten from MECO Engineering and Police Chief Brian Jeffries. 
Alderman DeMoulin was absent due to illness.

Mayor Wilch called the meeting to order and led in the pledge to the flag.  Roll call deemed a quorum present.
AGENDA AMENDMENTS

Mayor Wilch announced amendments to add to the agenda as follows:

· Lakeview Booster Pump bids

· Road Salt 
· Unpaid Bills
Motion was made to amend the agenda by Alderman Hartley, seconded by Alderman Rockwell.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

PRIOR MEETING MINUTES APPROVAL

Motion was made to approve all meeting minutes from December 2017 and January 2018 by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman Kindred.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

PROJECT UPDATES
There was no project update from Chad at Boonslick Regional Planning Commission.
MECO Engineering Update from Brian Marten – Brian had change orders from Lamke & pay requests for Lamke & VISU Sewer.   City Collector Katie Harper agreed to make copies of the change orders / pay requests for the board to review.   
A meeting took place at City Hall with Brian from MECO Engineering, Mike Hartman from USDA, Mayor Wilch and City Clerk Sue Hogarth on Tuesday 2/6/18 to finalize the change orders and pay requests prior to this board meeting.   He is getting new numbers to the USDA for the upcoming meeting with the water district for the wastewater regionalization project so there will be new numbers for that meeting that can be   compared with today’s numbers for the plan.  

Mayor Wilch will move on to the next agenda items until the copies are made and the board can review at the end of the meeting.  
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Final Payment for Lamke & VISU Sewer 

Waiting on copies to be made from Brian at MECO Engineering for the board to review.  
Police Academy Agreement 
City Attorney Rob Guinness spoke with Chief Jeffries and we are waiting on written confirmation of a verbal statement that the city doesn’t have to pay anything more for this year.  We can sign off on that when we receive the paperwork and Chief said there was no rush on this so we can pass this agenda item on to next month’s meeting.  A motion was made to table this until next month by Alderman Kindred, seconded by Alderman Hartley.
AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0   ABSENT – 1  
Motion carried with 5 ayes, 1 absent
NEW BUSINESS

Ordinance on trash container location – City Attorney Rob Guinness
City Attorney Guinness sent a draft of the updated trash ordinance to the City Clerk and Aldermen for review and/or debate during the meeting or to review it and discuss at the next board meeting.  Alderman Rockwell asked if this ordinance was specific to just trash or if it also included recycling and City Attorney Guinness confirmed that it refers to all solid waste.  
Alderman Kindred asked when the existing contract was up for renewal with Meridian and there is still one year remaining on their contract with the city.   Alderman Kindred asked if the city ever withheld payment from Meridian since there has been some difficulty getting some trash containers emptied around the city.  Mayor Wilch was not aware of this ever being done.  City Attorney Guinness noted that some of the aldermen were concerned about the quality of service being performed by the trash company so he revised this trash ordinance to make it a violation for trash being left behind in the streets.  Alderman Kindred was more concerned about residents not getting their trash picked up. City Attorney Guinness stated that any missed trash pickup should be addressed in their contract with the city and that residents should be calling City Hall if their trash is not being picked up and we should then notify the trash company.  Alderman Kindred asked City Collector Katie Harper if we could start keeping track of these calls going forward.  
Alderman Hartley questioned the placement of the containers in the ordinance.  Attorney Guinness was open to suggestions on how to address this in the ordinance.  Alderman Rockwell suggested that it be worded to say that trash containers “not be visible from the street in front of the house except on the day of collection”.   
Alderman Harper raised a question about the 8PM time restriction on the ordinance to remove your trash containers after trash pickup.  She thought it had been decided at a previous meeting to change that time to midnight.  
City Attorney Guinness carried out (2) readings on Bill No 2018-02-001.  Motion was made to accept these changes by Alderman Kindred, seconded by Alderman Harper.
AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0   ABSENT – 1  
Motion carried with 5 ayes, 1 absent

After various comments from the aldermen and City Collector Katie Harper, the wording in the ordinance will be changed to read that the trash containers must be removed from curb collection by 11:59PM and the containers should not be visible from the street in front of the residence or more than 15 feet from the structure of the building except at times of collection.    

A motion was made by Alderman Rockwell to amend the wording to the revised trash ordinance as listed above for the placement and removal of the trash containers, seconded by Alderman Kindred.  

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0   ABSENT – 1  
Motion carried with 5 ayes, 1 absent

A motion was made to adopt these changes to the trash ordinance by Alderman Kindred, seconded by Alderman Short.

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0   ABSENT – 1  
Motion carried with 5 ayes, 1 absent

Possible Selection and Hiring of an Engineer to Inspect and Evaluate Potential Dangerous Buildings – City Attorney Rob Guinness
Alderman DeMoulin asked about hiring an engineer to condemn the Gladney building for demolition.  Since there was an asbestos inspection already done at the request of the DNR by Jim Heitman, this point is now mute.   The Gladney building asbestos report is included in the meeting packet for the aldermen to review.  
Jim Heitman spoke before the board of aldermen to explain the asbestos report from Precision Analysis.  This company took 23 samples from various areas in the Gladney building and the main 60’ x 150’ structure was clean of asbestos but there was a small portion of asbestos found in the flashing in the roof of the west concrete section of the warehouse portion.  The asbestos report says that the building can be demolished but the flashing cannot be burned, it will have to be hauled to a landfill for disposal.   Jim Heitman wanted to know what the next step is to get the process going.  City Attorney Guinness and the board told him to forward the report to the DNR for the DNR permit and then bring the DNR permit to City Hall for the demolition permit.  He will contact the DNR the next day and is willing to give this process one more week to get started.   
Selling a Police Car – Mayor Wilch
Mayor Wilch stated that we have an old police car that is constantly in need of repair and has been sitting idle for 6 months.  He would like to sell this on govdeals to save on insurance and further repairs.  Motion was made by Alderman Short to sell the police car, seconded by Alderman Rockwell.

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0   ABSENT – 1  
Motion carried with 5 ayes, 1 absent

Resign from City Hall Cleaning Duties – City Collector Katie Harper 

Katie thanked the aldermen for the opportunity but would like to resign from her cleaning responsibilities at City Hall.  Motion was made by Alderman Hartley, seconded by Alderman Kindred

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0   ABSENT – 1  
Motion carried with 5 ayes, 1 absent

Liquor License Request for Sacred Heart Parish and Good Times Smoke Shop – City Collector Katie Harper 
Katie presented the liquor license request from Mr. Burk for the Sacred Heart Parish annual picnic.  Motion was made to approve the liquor license by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman Rockwell

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0   ABSENT – 1  
Motion carried with 5 ayes, 1 absent

Katie presented the liquor license request from Tim Evans at the Good Times Smoke Shop to sell packaged liquor with no consumption on premises in his store.  City Attorney Guinness asked if Mr Evans had a state license to sell liquor and he has not per Katie so this will have to be done before a liquor license can be approved.  

Water Rate Increase of 3% for 2018 – City Collector Katie Harper
Katie wanted to inquire about the 3% water increase for 2018 per our city ordinance.  City Attorney Guinness stated that there is a specific calculation that needs to be done to determine if the 3% increase is needed.  It was determined by this calculation that the water rates did not need to be increased for 2017.  This calculation has not yet been done  for 2018 per Katie.  Alderman Rockwell got clarification from City Attorney Guinness that the 3% increase was done automatically per the ordinance unless it was voted to abate the increase.  The increase should have gone into effect on January 1st, 2018.   City Attorney Guinness stated that the issue is to vote on whether to abate the increase for 2018 at this point.  
Alderman Hartley stated that we should table this until the calculation is completed.  Alderman Short mentioned that JoAnn may have addressed this issue already and that the increase did not need to be done for 2018 when she was working on the budget.  City Attorney Guinness stated that the calculation comes from the USDA for the bonds and Mayor Wilch said he would contact Mike from the USDA to check on this.  Tony Sneed from Alliance agreed to work with Katie to determine the calculation.
Motion was made by Alderman Short to table abating the 3% increase until the calculations have been made, seconded by Alderman Hartley. 

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0   ABSENT – 1  
Motion carried with 5 ayes, 1 absent

City Attorney Rob Guinness mentioned that there was previous interest from the board to change the way that the water was being billed in terms of gallonage.   Currently, the water is measured per 500 and the board had requested to do something different and wanted to have a new recommendation presented since most municipalities go per 1,000.  This may be a good time to revisit this while the calculations are being made.      
City of Elsberry to File Suit Against Steven Krupinski to be Removed from his Home – City Collector Katie Harper 
Katie stated that resident Steven Krupinski has been a “monthly nuisance” and has consistently stolen water.  His meter has been locked since the end of December and he is still living in the home without water and his bill is over $900.  He owns the home and currently resides at 308 3rd Street and there have been numerous complaints about his home.  Motion was made by Alderman Rockwell to discuss this in closed session for legal matters, seconded by Alderman Short.
AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0   ABSENT – 1  
Motion carried with 5 ayes, 1 absent

Spring Institute Conference for City Clerk – City Clerk Sue Hogarth

City Clerk Sue Hogarth presented the costs for the Spring Institute annual conference to be held in Columbia, MO from March 11-15, 2018.  The conference which includes 1 full day of new clerk training will be $330 and the hotel accommodations will be approximately $386.00 for a total of $716.00.  Motion was made by Alderman Kindred to approve the conference, seconded by Alderman Short.
AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0   ABSENT – 1  
Motion carried with 5 ayes, 1 absent

Software Program Update / Form a Committee to Review Software Options –     City Clerk Sue Hogarth
City Clerk Sue Hogarth has looked into various software programs that are designed for municipalities and local government agencies.  A request was made to form a committee to review these programs and see if this is something the board would like to pursue to replace QuickBooks.  Alderman Kindred, Alderman Short and Alderman Hartley agreed to be on the committee.  Sue will contact the software companies and will schedule meeting times.  
Sponsorship ad for program book for Regional Boys Basketball Playoffs –           City Clerk Sue Hogarth

City Clerk Sue Hogarth presented ad costs / ad sizes for a sponsorship ad in a Regional Boys Basketball Playoff program book that is being put together by a company in Quincy, IL.  The ad will not directly benefit the kids or the school so Alderman Hartley stated the request dies on the floor.  

MECO Engineering Update – Brian Martin
The first set of copies presented to the board of aldermen include a final change order #1 from VISU Sewer with the final contract price of $145,481 after deducting $90,000 and that will finish out their contract.  The second change order #1 from Lamke added $115,446.74 for a final contract price of $2,470,629.14 and that will finish out their contract.  The Certificate of Substantial Completion forms backdated from September 19, 2017 for Lamke and September 14, 2017 for VISU Sewer is for the warranty period.  Once we get the change orders and pay requests finalized, Brian from MECO will submit a final completion form.   Alderman Kindred clarified that we are already 5 months into the warranty period.  
The second set of copies is the pay request from Lamke for $115,446.74 and the total came in at about $130,000 under budget.  He is missing the pay request from VISU Sewer and will get that to Mayor Wilch the next day but we have paid them $118,049.76 to date and the original cost of the project is $235,481.  After the $90,000 deduction, the final pay request will be a total of $27,431.24.
Alderman Short asked if this was the only paperwork that was being presented and if these were the final payments.  Brian said he wasn’t sure if the change orders and pay requests needed to be approved by the board prior to the final paperwork being submitted.  City Attorney Guinness asked if we had received the final certified payroll and all other final documentation from both Lamke and VISU Sewer.  This will need to be provided before the board can approve any pay requests so Brian agreed to provide full copies of all documentation for board approval.  Alderman Short made a motion to table the pay requests, seconded by Alderman Kindred until all the paperwork is made available to the board.
AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0   ABSENT – 1  
Motion carried with 5 ayes, 1 absent

Mayor Wilch asked about the status of the as builts.  Brian will bring in 2 copies for Mayor Wilch and Brian Hemmer at Alliance on a CD as well as hard copies.  City Attorney Guinness will be in touch with MECO Engineering to clarity that all the contracted work has been completed.   

AMENDED AGENDA ITEMS

 - Lakeview Booster Pump bids  - Brian Hemmer with Alliance
The booster pump #2 at Lakeview failed and the motor is shot.  He got bids from USA Bluebook for $622.00, Powered Water for $630.85 and Cardinal for $648.58.   Alderman Rockwell asked about any relationships that Alliance has with any of these companies and Brian said he has worked with all of them and didn’t have a preference but has worked with USA Bluebook more than the others and they are very reputable.  Alderman Hartley made a motion to approve the cost of the motor with USA Bluebook for $622.00, seconded by Alderman Harper.
AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0   ABSENT – 1  
Motion carried with 5 ayes, 1 absent

- Road Salt – Mayor Wilch
Mayor Wilch has been in contact with the Elsberry Special Road District after checking our road salt supply with Brian at Alliance.  Currently, we only have 10-12 tons of salt remaining which may be enough for a light snow.  The Special Road District agreed to give us a load either now or later if needed for the same price as our distributor which is around $800.00.  Motion was made by Alderman Short to wait until we need the salt and get it from the Special Road District, seconded by Alderman Rockwell.
AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0   ABSENT – 1  
Motion carried with 5 ayes, 1 absent

- Unpaid Bills – City Clerk Sue Hogarth
Each of the Aldermen received a list of the unpaid bills for payment from City Clerk Sue Hogarth.  Motion was made by Alderman Kindred to approve payment of unpaid bills, seconded by Alderman Short.
AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0   ABSENT – 1  
Motion carried with 5 ayes, 1 absent

REPORTS OF SPECIAL BOARDS & COMMITTEES

Library:  

Library meeting has been moved to Tuesday.  Budget was approved to have the library pay $100 of their electric bill each month.  Motion was made by Alderman Harper to approve this amount, seconded by Alderman Hartley.

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0   ABSENT – 1  
Motion carried with 5 ayes, 1 absent

Cemetery / Parks / Page Branch Park:
Nothing to report 

Infrastructure:
Mayor Wilch suggested that we schedule an infrastructure meeting to discuss road repair issues and other infrastructure projects.  
Emergency Services:

Nothing to report

Old Glory Jubilee: 
Nothing to report
Tree Board: 

Nothing to report.  Alderman Short asked if we still have a Tree Board since Alderman Talbot resigned.  Talbot had agreed to remain on the Page Branch Park committee but no  one knew if he was still interested in the Tree Board.  Alderman Short will contact Talbot to see if he is still interested in being on the Tree Board committee. 

REPORTS OF ALDERMEN AND MAYOR

Mayor Wilch:   Thank you to Alliance for working on the roads over the weekend.  Thank you to City Clerk Sue Hogarth for working hard to learn & keep up with all the city clerk duties.

Alderman Rockwell:  Thank you to City Clerk Sue Hogarth for the thorough meeting notes.   He wanted to clarify the process that still needs to be done on the Gladney building.  Jim Heitman is still required to get a DNR report before we can issue a demolition permit from the City of Elsberry.   All of the demolition application forms have been given to Jim Heitman so he is aware of what is needed to properly dispose of the debris.  
Alderman Hartley:  He spoke with Mr. Henebry regarding lights for the library and Henebry was looking into grants and/or incentives to help pay for the new lighting.  We need to reach out to Mr. Henebry again to see if he has found out any information.  
Hartley also asked about the amount of water that is being treated vs. how much water is being billed out.  In January, we treated about 9 million gallons but only billed out 3-4 million gallons so there must be some leaks or discrepancies somewhere.  Brian from Alliance went over his report that was provided to the board.  There was a leak at Brooksher & Sanderson that was found that accounted for about a million gallons.  Brian contacted MRWA who sent out a representative that helped find a couple of leaks including 1 fire hydrant that was leaking.  They are also going to check manholes for any leakage and hope to isolate the distribution system for MRWA to help find any other leaks.  There were no leaks between the distribution main to the booster pump and there was no water in the creek or in the field which was good.  Tony Sneed from Alliance is also going to work with Katie to make sure the numbers are accurate in regards to the billing cycle vs. the production cycle.   
Alderman Kindred:  He has a letter from the Missouri Municipal League to see if the city is interested in joining a service line warranty program for citizens to get a rate on insurance for water lines.  He will check into this and give a further update.  
Alderman Harper:  Nothing to report

Alderman Short:  Nothing to report
REPORTS OF CITY DEPARTMENTS AND OFFICERS

Rob Guinness – Attorney – Nothing to report in open session
Brian Hemmer – Alliance – they have a work order to replace the lights in the library.  He asked if we should replace the ballasts now or wait for the LED lighting from Mr. Henebry.  Alderman Hartley thinks we should wait for Mr. Henebry and City Treasurer Tammy Sharpe texted Mr. Henebry and he will be in contact in the next day or so. Mayor Wilch has some extra ballasts at his home that can be used at the library at no charge if needed.
For the Gladney building, there is a 2” service line going into the building, 6” valve vault in the front of the building but the valves are open and there are (2) fire hydrants and one of those is live and the sewer is still connected.  A hydrovac can be rented and charged back to insert a valve if needed.  Jim Heitman has completed a 1-call report that will need to be provided for the demolition permit.    
Brian Jeffries – Police Chief – Nothing to report
Paul Mueller – Emergency Management Director – not present

Tammy Sharpe – Treasurer – Nothing to report

Katie Harper – City Collector – Nothing to report
Sue Hogarth – City Clerk – Nothing to report

MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS 

Public Comment By Any Person Or Group Desiring To Address The Board

Tony Sneed with Alliance stated that the regionalization project meeting will be held on Thursday, March 15th at Winfield City Hall for about 4 hours and asked for a committee of 3 aldermen plus the Mayor to attend to make a quorum.  He has asked Brian at MECO Engineering to update the plant numbers since the last numbers that were provided were from 2009.  Mayor Wilch stressed that there is some urgency on this since the USDA and Boonslick are waiting to see what direction the City of Elsberry will go on this project. 
VOTE TO TAKE UP BUSINESS IN CLOSED SESSION

A motion was made to go into closed session pursuant to RSMo Section 610.021 (1) Legal, Action, causes of action, litigation or confidential or privileged communications with its attorney by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman Harper.

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0   ABSENT – 1  
Motion carried with 5 ayes, 1 absent

Open meeting session ended at 8:10PM. 

